

University of Nebraska at Omaha DigitalCommons@UNO

Student Work

11-1-2015

The Effect of Teacher-Child Interactions on Child Outcomes

Jean R. Ubbelohde University of Nebraska at Omaha

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/studentwork

Part of the Education Commons

Please take our feedback survey at: https://unomaha.az1.qualtrics.com/jfe/form/ SV_8cchtFmpDyGfBLE

Recommended Citation

Ubbelohde, Jean R., "The Effect of Teacher-Child Interactions on Child Outcomes" (2015). *Student Work*. 3607.

https://digitalcommons.unomaha.edu/studentwork/3607

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by DigitalCommons@UNO. It has been accepted for inclusion in Student Work by an authorized administrator of DigitalCommons@UNO. For more information, please contact unodigitalcommons@unomaha.edu.



THE EFFECT OF TEACHER-CHILD INTERACTIONS ON CHILD

OUTCOMES

By

Jean R. Ubbelohde

A DISSERTATION

Presented to the Faculty of

The Graduate College at the University of Nebraska

In Partial Fulfillment of Requirements

For the Degree of Doctor of Education

Major: Educational Administration

Under the Supervision of Dr. Kay A. Keiser,

Omaha, Nebraska

November, 2015

Supervisory Committee: Tamara J. Williams, Ed.D. C. Elliott Ostler, Ed.D.

Barbara J. Jackson, Ph.D.

ProQuest Number: 3738822

All rights reserved

INFORMATION TO ALL USERS The quality of this reproduction is dependent upon the quality of the copy submitted.

In the unlikely event that the author did not send a complete manuscript and there are missing pages, these will be noted. Also, if material had to be removed, a note will indicate the deletion.



ProQuest 3738822

Published by ProQuest LLC (2015). Copyright of the Dissertation is held by the Author.

All rights reserved. This work is protected against unauthorized copying under Title 17, United States Code Microform Edition © ProQuest LLC.

> ProQuest LLC. 789 East Eisenhower Parkway P.O. Box 1346 Ann Arbor, MI 48106 - 1346

ABSTRACT

THE EFFECT OF TEACHER-CHILD INTERACTIONS ON CHILD OUTCOMES

Jean R. Ubbelohde, M. Ed., Ed.D.

University of Nebraska, 2015

Advisor: Dr. Kay A. Keiser

There is a strong body of research that suggests teacher-child interactions have a positive impact on child outcomes. Quality preschool programs include a focus on intentional positive interaction between teachers and children. To support positive developmental gains in young children, early childhood settings must include responsive and cognitively stimulating daily interactions between adults and children (Hamre, 2014). Children with more responsive teachers show improved outcomes across social, behavioral and cognitive domains (Hamre, Hatfield, Pianta, & Jamil, 2014).

The purpose of this correlation study was to determine the effect of teacher-child interactions on child outcomes. This focus of the study was to measure child outcomes with an authentic measure, Teaching Strategies GOLD Assessment System. Teacherchild interactions were measured with the Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS). This quantitative study also compared teachers' years of experience and teacher certification to child outcomes.

Spearman rank order coefficient analysis indicated there was not a significant relationship between teacher-child interactions and child outcomes nor teacher-child interactions and teacher experience. Furthermore there was not a statistically significant difference in teacher-child interactions between teachers based on the type of teacher certification.

Implications from the research worth further examination: teachers need ongoing support and coaching to ensure they are implementing the assessment tool with fidelity, and studies that includes both an authentic assessment and an authentic measure paired with standardized measures to assess child outcomes.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I have an immense amount of gratitude to those who supported me throughout my educational journey. I would not be attaining this degree without them. They believed in me more that I believed in myself at times.

My educational journey that has led me to this point started with my grandparents. They believed in education and their legacy is the root of this degree. My parents encouraged and supported my education and career. I wish my Dad could be here to see this but I know he is looking down with pride. My Mom is a great friend and knows how to listen. My siblings are pretty darn special. They each provide a different type of encouragement and humor that I treasure. Zachary, Mallory, and Abigail, my three wonderful children provided support by proofing my writing, designing infographics and endless technical support. It was my youngest daughter, Abigail, that told me to "find a new hobby" when I dropped her off at college as a freshman. Going back to school became my new hobby!

My husband Kurt has been my rock. He understands the rigor of going back to school at a mature age. What he didn't know was going back to school would decrease the number of homemade meals. Thanks for your understanding, love, support, and Excel expertise. The kitchen is back in full operation!

One of the significant benefits of going back to school are the relationships you develop. I am thankful for the new colleagues and friendships I gained. Heather, Troy, and Chris pushed me along the way and made this journey fun.

iii

I would like to thank Dr. Kay Keiser, her positivity kept me going. Also, I could not have completed this study without the support from Dr. Barb Jackson, her knowledge and expertise of the assessment tools was invaluable.

Table of Contents

Abstract	i
Acknowledgements	iii
Table of Contents	v
List of Tables	viii
CHAPTER ONE	1
Introduction	1
Purpose of the Study	3
Theoretical Framework	4
Research Questions	5
Definition of Terms	6
Assumptions	8
Limitations of the Study	8
Significance of the Study	9
Contribution to Research	9
Contribution to Practice	
Contribution to Policy	
Outline of Study	
CHAPTER TWO	12
Review of Literature	12
High Quality Preschool	12

Program Monitoring	13
Teacher-child Interactions	13
Emotional Climate and Teacher-child Interactions	14
High Quality Preschools and language Development	16
Measuring Teacher-child Interactions	16
Impact of High Quality Teachers	18
Assessment in Early Childhood	19
Purpose of Assessment	20
Effective Assessment Practices	21
Types of Assessments	
Accountability in Early Childhood	25
Measuring Child Outcomes	26
CHAPTER THREE	
Methodology	
Research Design	28
Research Questions	
Participants and Program Description	29
Data Collection Procedures	
Instruments	
Data Analysis	31
CHAPTER FOUR	28
Results	31
Research Question #1	

Research Question #2	5
Research Question #3	8
Research Question #4	0
CHAPTER FIVE	2
Discussion and Conclusions	2
Conclusions	2
Research Question #1	2
Research Question #2	3
Research Question #34.	3
Research Question #4	4
Discussion	4
The Assessment	5
The User	6
Teacher Experience and Certification 40	8
Implications for Research4	9
Implications for Practice and Policy	0
Summary	1

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1
Spearman Rank-Order Correlation Coefficient for Classroom Assessment Scoring System
Language Modeling Score and Teaching Strategies GOLD Language Domain Score
Table 2
Spearman Rank-Order Correlation Coefficient for Classroom Assessment Scoring System
Concept Development Score and Teaching Strategies GOLD Cognitive Domain Score
<i>Table 339</i>
Spearman Rank-Order Correlation Coefficient for Teacher Experience and Classroom
Assessment Scoring System Language Modeling Score
<i>Table 4</i>
Independent t-test for CLASS Language Modeling Scores

CHAPTER ONE

INTRODUCTION

As the school year begins preschool teachers will prepare for days or weeks to ensure they create the foundation for a high quality early childhood experience for children and families. Teachers will intentionally design a classroom environment that will help children develop social skills through play and interactions to enhance a child's learning and development. Lessons are developed based upon research validated curriculum that is aligned to state standards. The curriculum includes early literacy and math activities delivered with developmentally appropriate rigor. Teachers, along with their paraprofessionals will engage in professional development on assessment that includes methods for collecting ongoing observations to monitor progress. Teachers will kick off the year with an open house that will be the first of many opportunities families have to learn and participate in the preschool program. During open house, families will be informed about the educational opportunities available to them and how progress is communicated throughout the year. Teachers will start to build a trusting relationship with children and families through a home visit before school starts. Why does all this matter? Increasingly, high quality preschool programs play a vital role in child development and learning in elementary school and beyond.

High quality preschools are places where children feel safe and well cared for. Effective preschool environments include well-crafted spaces and learning centers with quality materials and toys that promote development through play and interactions with teachers and peers. Quality preschool programs include a focus on intentional positive interactions between teachers and children. High quality teacher-child interactions are essential in supporting and advancing child development. According to Pianta, La Paro, & Hamre (2008), interactions between children and adults are the primary mechanism of student development and learning.

Preschool children learn through play. Play is essential to development because it contributes to the cognitive, physical, social, and emotional well being of children (Ginsberg, 2007). Play is a major, central activity in the classroom and provides opportunities to learn and develop creativity, curiosity, and independence (Bordrova & Leong, 2005). Dramatic play enriches cognitive development by supporting the development of abstract and symbolic processes (Bodrova & Leong, 2005). Perhaps above all, play is so much more than childhood pastime; play is complex and is integral to a high quality preschool program.

Defining quality in early childhood is a complex task (Denny, Hallam, & Homer, 2012). Measuring quality in preschool programs includes multiple assessments that measure various aspects of program quality including classroom environments, curriculum, teacher-child interactions, child outcomes, and family engagement. Individual states have established their definitions of quality through quality rating improvement systems (QRISs). Nebraska's QRIS program is Step Up to Quality and it assesses and rates various aspects of program quality in childcare and early education.

Nebraska also has a measurement system designed to improve the programs and supports for all children served by school districts and community partners, Results Matter (Nebraska Department of Education). Results Matter in Nebraska is a child, program and family outcome measurement system. Results Matter was implemented in 2006 as a response to the Office of Special Educations requirement to report child

2

outcome data annually on the progress of children receiving special education services for at least six months of service (Greenwood, Walker, Hornbeck, Hebbeler, & Spiker, 2007).

Results Matter specifies the tools school districts must use to measure program and child outcomes. According to Results Matter, all children birth through kindergarten entrance must be included in Teaching Strategies GOLD Assessment System (GOLD). GOLD is a well-known observational measure for assessing young children's progress in all domains of development and it is considered to represent a developmentally appropriate, authentic approach to assessment (Kim & Smith 2010).

Beginning with the 2016-2017 school year, districts in Nebraska will be required to use the Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS) (Pianta et al., 2008) to measure program quality. CLASS is an observational measure of the quality of several dimensions of teacher-child interactions in the classroom.

Given the fact that these two assessments are required, is there a relationship of strong CLASS scores to higher GOLD scores? In other words, do quality teacher-child interactions lead to children who are demonstrating knowledge and skills commensurate with their age?

Purpose of the Study

The purpose of this study was to determine the effect of high quality teacher-child interactions in 3 and 4-year-olds in preschool classrooms, as measured by the CLASS assessment, on child outcomes in the developmental domains of language, literacy, and cognitive development as measured by the GOLD assessment.

A correlation design was used to determine if a relationship exists between the CLASS and the GOLD assessments. In this study, there were two variables and the design methodology determined if the variables influenced each other.

The study participants were 37 preschool classrooms. Trained observers who have completed the publisher's inter-rater reliability conduct the CLASS assessment. Classroom teachers who completed the publisher's inter-rater reliability conduct the GOLD assessment. Data from the 2014-2015 school year was used. Site permission was obtained from the school district to use the data for the study.

Theoretical Base

Lev Vygotsky, Jean Paiget, and Uri Bronfenbrenner are three key theorists influencing early childhood education. The work of these three theorists explains the important connection between early learning and interactions. According to Bronfenbrenner and Ceci, (1994), Piaget, Vygotsky, and Bronfenbrenner identified the critical role of modeling language and behavior by the primary caregiver during the developmental stages before entering kindergarten.

According to Bronfenbrenner's ecological theory of child development, every day interactions between adults and children are the proximal processes that influence children's development (Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 1998). Bronfenbrenner (1986) emphasizes the importance of considering multiple social contexts and the connection to children's development and how they are entwined to indirectly explain child outcomes. Social contexts molds cognitive processes and are a part of early development (Bodrova & Leong, 2005). Piaget's Cognitive- Developmental Theory emphasized how children's thinking and reasoning changed over time and is a direct result of their experiences and interactions with their environment. Children actively contribute to their own cognitive development during their experiences with materials and working to resolve discrepancies between prior knowledge and new information (Swim, 2007).

Russian psychologist Lev Vygotsky's Social Development Theory explains the connection between social interactions and cognitive development. Young children interact in shared experiences with others, those interactions play a vital role in how children think, reason, and communicate (Dombro, Jablon, & Stetson, 2011). Furthermore, the range of knowledge and skills a child can develop interacting with a peer or teacher is greater than the knowledge and skills the child will develop alone (Vygotsky, 1978). From this perspective, knowledge is actively and socially constructed through interactions with others. Children's learning and development is dependent on the discrete social exchanges between children or between children and adults.

Piaget and Vygotsky's constructivism theory is based upon the notion that children learn through interactions with the world. Piaget and Vygotsky's theories are best known for their insights into development of thought processes (Bodrova & Leong, 2007). Both theorists believed that children are active in their acquisition of knowledge and construct their own understanding (Bodrova & Leong, 2007).

Research Questions

The following research questions were used to explore the effects of high quality teacher-child interactions on child developmental outcomes.

Research Question #1. At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and the Language score in GOLD?

Research Question #2. At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Concept Development score (CLASS) and the Cognitive score in GOLD?

Research Question #3. At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and teacher experience?

Research Question #4. Is there a significant difference between CLASS scores in the area of language modeling for teachers based on teacher certification?

Definition of Terms

Child Outcomes: Child outcomes describe the knowledge and skills in the developmental domains that children should acquire at defined age periods.

Classroom Assessment Scoring System: Classrooms Assessment Scoring System[™] (CLASS) is an observation based instrument developed to assess classroom quality, based solely on interactions between students and teachers (Pianta et al., 2008)

Cognitive Development: Cognitive development, also called intellectual development, is the process of growth and change in mental abilities such as problem-solving, decision-making, reasoning, and understanding.

Concept Development: Concept development measures the teacher's use of instructional discussions and activities to promote higher order thinking skills, encourage understanding, and cognition (Pianta et al., 2008).

Emotional Support: Emotional support assesses the degree to which teachers sensitively respond to children to establish and promote a positive relationship.

Language Development: Language development is the process by which children come to understand and communicate and is the principal tool for establishing and maintaining relationships with adults and children (Heroman, Burts, Berke, & Bickart, 2010).

Language Modeling: Language modeling is the quality and amount of the teacher's use of language stimulation and language facilitation techniques (Pianta, La Paro, & Hamre, 2008).

Literacy: Literacy is the ability to read, write, and interpret that leads to the ability to communicate meaning.

Preschool: Preschool is the educational period before kindergarten, typically defined as programs for children ages 3-5.

Results Matter: Results Matter in Nebraska is a child, program, and family outcomes measurement system designed and implemented to improve programs and supports for all young children birth to age five served by school districts (Office of Early Childhood Nebraska Department of Education. n.d.).

Rule 11: Rule 11 is Nebraska's Department of Education's regulations for early childhood programs.

Social Emotional Development: Social-emotional development in young children involves learning how to understand their own and others' feelings, regulate and express emotions appropriately, build relationships with others, and interact with peers individually and in groups (Rubin, Bukowski, & Parker, 1998).

Teacher-Child Interactions: Teacher-child interactions are the back-and-forth exchanges that teachers and children have with one another throughout each day, including those that are social and instructional in nature (Hamre et al., 2012).

Teaching Strategies GOLD: Teaching Strategies GOLD is an authentic assessment system that blends ongoing observational assessment for children birth through kindergarten in all areas of development and learning (Heroman et al., 2010).

Assumptions

This study has several strengths. All teachers have a minimum of a four-year bachelors degree and are certified to teach early childhood education. All teachers completed the Teaching Strategies Inter-rater Reliability Certification. All CLASS observers are reliable reviewers, trained and certified as CLASS observers through Teachstone. Reviewers are required to attend a two-day observation training provided by a certified CLASS trainer and then pass a reliability test. It is assumed that the teachers and paraprofessionals provide the same quality of interactions when not being observed. Children enrolled with the preschool classrooms are a mix of socioeconomic status as well as disabled and nondisabled. Each school is equally supported by the district through financial resources, school and district leadership, professional development, and curriculum.

Limitations

There are a few limitations of this study. One is that the researcher is the administrator for the program. Another limitation is some children attend a half-day program and others attend a full day program. There is a level of subjectivity when administering and scoring the Teaching Strategies GOLD assessment. A final limitation is some classrooms have a heavier concentration of students who are eligible for special education.

Delimitations

A few delimitations exist for this study. One delimitation is that it takes place in one suburban school district. Also, only data from one year group of preschool children was used.

Significance of the Study

This study contributes to research, practice, and policy. It is of significant interest to school district administrators as they gain a better understanding of the importance of quality early childhood programs. The experiences of children before kindergarten are critical in reducing the achievement gap and affecting their long-term development. On both the state and national level there is a gaining momentum on the importance of investing in programs that support the development of children birth through age 5. Early childhood programs foster cognitive and improve social emotional skills and both of these are critical to a child's later success in school. The research results will be of value to school districts as they look for funding sources and partnerships to bolster the number of programs for children below age 5.

Contribution to Research. A review of literature suggests a body of research exists on the use of CLASS however; the majority of the studies include one of the authors of CLASS. Also, much of the research on the impact of CLASS on student outcomes utilized an individual standardized assessment. There was not a single study that compared CLASS to an authentic assessment such as Teaching Strategies GOLD.

9

The research study will contribute to the existing body of literature on the impact of teacher-child interactions on children's development.

Contribution to Practice. Districts may decide to provide professional development in the area of teacher-child interactions to increase their child outcome data. Furthermore, districts may decide to provide instructional coaching for preschool teachers to help boost their performance on the indicators of CLASS and improve teacher-child interactions.

Contribution to Policy. The Nebraska Department of Education, Results Matter Task Force Committee may want to use the outcomes of the study to determine the best tools to measure child and program outcomes. In addition, others will be able to access the finding in order to guide their decisions about the use of CLASS.

Outline of the Study

Chapter One presents a brief overview of the importance of high quality preschool programs, specified the problem, and described the significance of the problem. Also included in this chapter are the limitations and definition of terms. A review of the literature is shared in Chapter Two. Chapter Two included topics related to high quality preschools including measuring teacher-child outcomes and assessment topics. In addition, the chapter included the impact of high quality teachers and accountability in early childhood. Chapter Three presented a description of the research design, participants and program description, and the instrumentation used in the study.

The Fourth Chapter provides an analysis and interpretation of the data. The findings of the relationship between the two assessments are presented in tables.

In Chapter Five a clear and concise summary is presented. Implications of the study are discussed and recommendations for further study are explored.

CHAPTER TWO

LITERATURE REVIEW

High Quality Preschools

Quality in preschool is often defined as the terms of the child's engagement in the classroom environment, curriculum, and the teacher's capacity to provide stimulating instruction through interactions with children (Mashburn et al., 2008, Pianta et al., 2008). Research supports the long and short benefits of attending high quality preschool programs. Children in high-quality care have shown greater academic skills once they are in school (Cost, Quality, and Child Outcome Study, 1999).

Theoretical definitions of preschool quality generally reflect two overarching areas: program infrastructure and aspects of the classroom environment that are directly impacted by the child's participation in the program (Vandell & Wolfe, 2000). The infrastructure defined by The National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC) sets forth ten program standards that are viewed foundational to the program and requisite components to quality education in preschool environments (National Association for the Education of Young Children, 2005). Features of program infrastructure and design include features typically included in licensing regulations, such as teacher education and training, curriculum, class size, teacher-child ratio, and if the program offers services to families (Mashburn et al., 2008). Furthermore, Hamre and Pianta (2007) conceptualize program quality in terms of children's direct participation and experiences while they are enrolled in the programs, such as ways teachers organize the schedule, make engaging material available to children, implement activities and lessons and the quality of teacher-child interactions.

Program Monitoring

In response to a growing need to monitor the quality of early childhood programs, the federal government has become strongly invested in the improving of early childhood programs. The federal government authorized \$500 million to a state-level grant program, Race to the Top-Early Learning Challenge. A goal of the Early Learning Challenge was to increase the number participating in states' Quality Rating and Improvement Systems (QRIS) (Sabol & Pianta, 2014). QRIS are used to improve the performance of individual programs by assessing, observing, rewarding, and reporting the level of quality in early childhood programs. The theory of change for QRIS is built on the assumption that there are valid and reliable measures of quality in early childhood education programs (Sabol & Pianta, 2014).

Teacher-Child Interactions

According to the biological theory of human development and the ecological model of child development every day interactions between adults and children are the proximal processes that influence children's development (Bronfenbrenner & Morris, 1998). Bronfenbrenner (1986) emphasizes the importance of considering multiple social contexts and the connection to children's development and how they are entwined to indirectly explain child outcomes. As teachers continually engage children in quality instructional interactions over time, these exchanges can improve the children's academic performance (CaBell, DeCoster, LoCasale-Crouch, Hamre, & Pianta , 2013).

Young children and their teachers have a significant number of interactions throughout a school day. The quality of the interactions plays an important role in the early development of young children. Rigorous studies indicate that teachers' interactions with children are the vehicle through which curriculum and well-developed instructional activities are transmitted to children (Hamre & Pianta, 2007; Mashburn et al., 2008). The content of the curricula, experiences teachers provide, and the types of questions teachers ask all contribute to a quality preschool experience for children (Mashburn et al., 2008). The interactions that take place between teachers and children each day are the mechanisms through which children learn (Hamre & Pianta, 2007).

Quality preschool programs include a focus on intentional positive interaction between teachers and children. To support positive developmental gains in young children, early childhood settings must include responsive and cognitively stimulating daily interactions between adults and children (Hamre, 2014). Children with more responsive teachers show improved outcomes across social, behavioral, and cognitive domains (Hamre, Hatfield, Pianta, & Jamil, 2014). According to Howes, Fuligni, Hong, Huang, and Lara-Cinisomo (2013) high quality early education can develop children's cognitive skills in a context that is deeply rooted in positive and well-supported social interactions. Effective teaching in early childhood settings requires skillful teaching that includes: warm and sensitive interactions, explicit instruction, responsive feedback, and verbal engagement intentionally directed to ensure children's learning (Burchinal et al., 2000). These elements of skillful teaching must be embedded throughout the child's day to ensure multiple opportunities to interact positively with adults in the environment. The research of Burchinal et al. (2006) validates these aspects of instruction and interaction predict gains in children's literacy, language, and social development for children greater at risk.

Emotional Climate and Teacher-Child Interactions

The preschool period is critical time for the development of social-emotional competence and may predict child outcomes in later childhood (Halberstadt, Denham, Dunsmore, 2001). Young children's social emotional competence is linked to school readiness and friendship development (Ladd, Herald, & Kochel, 2006). The quality of social emotional interactions within the classroom, both teacher-child and child-child, creates the emotional climate in the classroom (Pianta, Mashburn, Downer, Hamre, & Justice, 2008). The emotional connections children make with caring adults and peers in their classroom leads to improved student engagement.

Preschool environments provide an opportunity for children to develop their social emotional skills. Within these contexts, young children participate in significant interactions with teachers that are focused on emotions and their cause and effect (Garner, Mahatmya, Moses, & Bolt, 2014). When teachers create a sense of community, respond to students' needs, and provide a positive climate, students are more successful perhaps because they are more engaged in the learning environment (Reyes, Brackett, Rivers, White, & Salovey, 2012). Furthermore Reyes et al. (2012) findings suggest that academic success to some extent is dependent upon the emotional components of learning and motivation.

High Quality Preschools and Language Development

Young children benefit from preschool programs that are rich in language input as well as print and literacy experiences. Increased exposure to the enriched language learning experiences is an important mechanism for promoting improved language achievement of preschool children (Logan, Piasta, Justice, Schatschneider, & Petrill, 2011). A major study that evaluated classroom quality found that classrooms scoring higher on quality indicators are more likely than classrooms of lesser quality to improve preschool-age children's language, literacy, and cognitive development (Early et al., 2007). Conversely, the rate at which children acquired expressive language skills was slower for children in lower quality classrooms than those in higher quality classrooms. Higher classroom quality has been linked to increases in expressive language skills (Mashburn et al., 2008).

Guo, Piasta, Justice, & Kaderavek (2010) found that teacher's with high levels of self-efficacy was positively associated with children's gains in print awareness.

Measuring Teacher-Child Interactions

The Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS) (Pianta et al., 2008) is an observational measure of quality used in preschool and early elementary classrooms. The theoretical framework for CLASS (Hamre & Pianta, 2007) is based on the interactions that take place among teachers and students are the primary mechanisms of student development and learning. Bronfenbrenner and Morris (1998) referred to these interactions as proximal processes. Examples of proximal processes in classrooms include teachers' interactions with students regarding behavior management, questioning and feedback, and teacher's facilitation of peer interactions (Hamre & Pianta, 2007).

The CLASS measures the quality of several dimensions of teacher-child interactions. The framework includes three broad domains of classroom interaction including emotional support, classroom organization, and instructional support. Emotional support includes the domains of positive climate, negative climate, teacher sensitivity, and regard for student perspectives. Classroom organization includes the domains of behavior management, productivity, and instructional learning formats. Instructional support includes the dimensions of concept development, quality of feedback, and language modeling. These ten dimensions reflect social features and interactions (e.g., the extent that teachers are sensitive to children's needs and responsive to cues) and instructional aspects of interactions (e.g., the extent that teachers promote concept development through scaffolding children's skills and support concept development) (Mashburn et al., 2008). Each dimension is rated along a 1-7 scale, with a 1 or 2 indicating low quality; 3, 4, or 5 indicting mid-range of quality and a 6 or 7 indicating high quality. The results provide a measure of two factors of the quality of classroom interactions, emotional support and instruction Support (La Paro, Pianta, & Stuhlman, 2004).

CLASS observations typically last at least two hours. Within the two hours there are a series of four 30-minute cycles (i.e., 20 minute observe, 10 minute record). Observers are trained and must pass an on-line reliability test.

Impact of High Quality Teachers

As part of quality predictors, such as QRIS, in early care and early childhood education, federal and state governments have invested strengthening teacher qualifications. For example, Head Start programs have credentialing requirements that as of September 30, 2013 at least 50% of teachers in center-based classrooms must have a baccalaureate or advanced degree in early childhood education or a baccalaureate or advanced degree in any subject, with related coursework and teaching experiences (ECLKE, n.d.). In a study of Head Start Classrooms, Son, Kwon, Jeon, & Hong (2013) found that educational background were associated with children's school readiness. Son et al. (2013) also found that teacher's who majored in early child education or child development provided higher quality social emotional practice, which in turn demonstrated improved early math and teacher reported social skills. These findings are consistent with an earlier study that found pre-kindergarten teachers in a state funded with a bachelors degree in early childhood education/child development was meaningfully associated with the classroom's emotional support and related to improved classroom quality (Pianta et al., 2005).

Early et al. (2007) posed the question, is the educational attainment of preschool teachers likely to lead to increased classroom quality or improved children's academic goals? The data from this study indicated that teacher education alone was not a predictor of improved quality or child outcomes (Early et al., 2007). Instead, teacher education must be part of a system of factors to train and support teachers, including a comprehensive system of pre-service and ongoing training (Early et al., 2007). This is supported by the research of Pianta et al. (2008), concluding that intensive professional development that targets teacher-child interactions paired with classroom based coaching is effective in improving classroom quality. The research shows that there is no single factor that improves classroom quality. Teachers and programs must be supported through on-going training and mentoring to demonstrate quality.

Assessment in Early Childhood

Broadly stated, assessment is the process of gathering and analyzing information about children that will guide teaching and learning. According to Bagnato &

Neisworth (1991), early childhood assessment is a flexible, collaborative, decision-making process. McLean, Worley, and Bailey (2004) defined assessment as "a generic term that refers to the process of gathering information for decision making". The Division of Early Childhood (DEC) Recommended Practices in Early Intervention/Early Childhood Special Education includes "ideally from multiple sources of information" in their definition (Division for Early Childhood, 2014). According to The National Association for the Education of Young Children (NAEYC, 2003), assessment of young children is developmentally appropriate, ongoing, purposeful, and strategic and the results should be used to inform planning and program improvement.

Purpose of Assessment

Assessment is a well-integrated practice in early childhood education. According to Neisworth and Bagnato (2004) there are four purposes for assessment: screening, eligibility, program planning and progress monitoring, and program evaluation. When children's development appears uneven or possibly delayed a screening is a relatively quick method to determine which children may need further detailed assessments. Eligibility for special education services is determined through comprehensive assessments across all areas of development. Assessment is used for program planning and monitoring (formative) progress, and for program (summative) evaluation (Neisworth & Bagnato, 2004). Assessment for accountability purposes has received greater attention in the last decade. Program accountability measures the percent of children that progressed toward predetermined common goals or standards. Accountability in public education and agencies is to demonstrate that services are producing the intended effects (Hebbeler, Barton, & Mallik, 2008) and thus children

are making progress. The purpose of all childhood assessment should be to further education goals by informing teaching to improve the effectiveness of the service provided" (Frede, Gilliam, & Schweinhart, 2011).

Assessment of young children is challenging in part due to the fact that preschool is their first experience in formal education. As such, they have not learned the common test taking skills of sitting and comprehending verbal instructions. A child's behavior and limited attention may impede the testing results. According to Meisels (2007), developmentally, young children are unreliable test takers. Young children change rapidly and learn at different rates and in different ways and this presents unique challenges to any assessment process. For young children, assessment in everyday environments using indirect tools such as classroom observations is key to obtaining valid and reliable results. To avoid the one time "snap-shot" approach, observations must be done over multiple sessions and by multiple observers. Assessments are validated whose ages, cultures, abilities, and disabilities and other characteristics are similar of those children being assessed (National Association for the Education of Young Children & National Association of Early Childhood Specialists in State Departments of Education, 2003). Assessment practices must be developmentally appropriate for the age of the child. A fundamental concept of developmentally appropriate practice is that assessment must take place in the natural context and be compatible with the child's interests and behaviors (Bagnato, Elliott, & Witt, 2007).

Effective Assessment Practices

In a joint statement from the National Association for Education of Young Children (NAEYC) and the National Association of Early Childhood Specialists in State Departments of Education (NAECS/SDE), indicators of effective assessment practices are established. These key recommendations of effective assessment practices include two important items. First, make ethical, appropriate, valid, and reliable assessment a central part of all early childhood programs. Secondly, assess young children's strengths, progress, and needs by the use of developmentally appropriate methods (NAEYC & NAECS/SDE, 2003). Another professional organization, the Division of Early Childhood (DEC), has published a set of recommended practices in assessment. These recommended practices reflect eight professional standards that serve as a basis for selecting tools for assessment and include the following: acceptability, authenticity, collaboration, convergence, equity, sensitivity, congruence, and utility (Neisworth & Bagnato, 2004). The eight standards are based on two fundamentals: assessment must be developmentally appropriate and it must be in concert with parent participation (Neisworth & Bagnato, 2004).

Types of Assessment

The value of authentic assessment has emerged over the past 25 years because of the need to make assessments more developmentally appropriate and functional. This has led to a professional sanctioning of observation-based assessments (i.e., authentic assessment) over conventional testing (i.e., standardized measures) (Bagnato et al., 2007; Neisworth & Bagnato, 2004). As defined by Bagnato and Ho (2006), "Authentic assessment refers to the systematic recording of developmental observations over time about the naturally occurring behaviors and functional competencies of young children in daily routines by familiar and knowledgeable caregivers in a child's life". The developmental and authentic assessment approach is intended to identify strengths and areas of concern (Kim & Smith, 2010). Authentic assessment is a process of gathering information through observation and multiple sources and use the information to evaluate what children know and can do.

Conventional assessment is "the administration of a highly structured array of testing tasks by an examiner in a contrived situation" (Bagnato, Neisworth, Pretti-Frontczak, & Bagnato, 2010). Standardized assessments have long been used to determine eligibility for special education services. Norm-referenced tools compare the results of the assessment to a sample population. Administration is given in a standardized manner with the assumption that administering every item in the same fashion will produce greater comparability to the normative population (Hebbeler et al., 2008). Testing a young child in a conventional method requires presenting items in a standardized way while responding to correct and incorrect answers and to other child behaviors. It is common practice to use the results of conventional assessments to make decisions about a child performance or abilities.

General outcome measurement approach is designed to be a brief, continual measurement of a child's growth toward an outcome (Phaneuf & Silberglitt, 2003). Repeated administration of the tool shows a child's progress over time. Compared to conventional assessments, general outcome measurement or progress monitoring is measurement on a few critical skills using repeatable probes with the purpose of estimating individual growth (Pretti-Frontczak, Bagnato, Macy, & Sexton, 2011; Walker, Carta, Greenwood, & Buzhardt, 2008). Progress monitoring is not a comprehensive assessment but serves as a measure or indicator on a general outcome and can be used to compare interventions or curricula. Thus, progress monitoring can provide teachers with data on an individual child's performance and growth pattern of trajectory that can be used to adjust instruction.

Preschool children learn through play. Play is essential in a child's experience. Play is an ever-present part of any early childhood program. According to Kelly-Vance and Ryalls (2008) "play assessment is when play is used as the context for evaluating a child's current level of functioning and determining whether there are areas that require intervention". Play as a context for assessment represents play as a naturally occurring activity (Lifter, Mason, & Barton, 2011). Play assessment is a valid and reliable means for assessing young children (Kelly-Vance & Ryalls, 2008). Furthermore, the results of play assessments guide interventions and progress monitoring (Kelly-Vance & Ryalls, 2005). Play assessment is an authentic assessment and yields different information compared to standardized or conventional measures.

Program evaluation is used to evaluate and document the extent to which the program is meeting the desired goals or benchmarks. In *The Pre-K Debates* (Zigler, Gilliam, & Barnett, 2011), program evaluation is defined as a method to evaluate effectiveness and efficiency and a valuable source to inform decision-making. Simply stated, program evaluation answers the question, "Does the program work?" Multiple sources of assessment tools and data are included in a comprehensive program evaluation, including outcomes children are achieving, classroom environmental measures, and information gathered from family input. The ideal program evaluation makes use of assessment tools that align to each purpose and goals. According to DEC's Recommended Practices (2014), "comprehensive program evaluation can answer many questions and serve a number of purposes". Ultimately the selection of the assessment

tool(s) and how professionals utilize the information is integral to providing high quality programs for young children.

Validity in an assessment instrument begs to answer the question "Does the tool accurately measure what it is supposed to do?" Reliability refers to the consistency of the assessment instrument. If an assessment demonstrates consistent results after repeated measures it is considered reliable. NAEYC (2003) recommended best practices for assessing children's learning and development include assessments that demonstrate reliable and valid information. In the era of accountability in early childhood education, assessments must produce data that is valid and reliable (Hebbeler et al., 2008).

Accountability in Early Childhood

Historically, accountability in K-12 education has been in the forefront since the enactment of No Child Left Behind (NCLB) in 2001. Early childhood intervention, or special education services for infants, toddlers, and preschoolers, was immune to the accountability requirements when NCLB was enacted. As states worked to design and implement accountability systems for school age children, early childhood special education had yet to realize their time was coming.

Historically, accountability within Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA) was limited to monitoring how states spent their funds and met compliance requirements in serving children with disabilities. The focus has since shifted to one of responsibility for performance and results for children with disabilities. The reauthorization of IDEA stated that the primary focus of monitoring activities should be on improving educational results and functional outcomes and ensuring that all states meet program requirements for children with disabilities (IDEA, 2004). As a result of an internal government review, the Office of Special Education Programs (OSEP) had yet to provide evidence of effectiveness of early childhood programs (OMB, n.d.). States now faced a new era of accountability for young children with disabilities. Under IDEA, federal special education funds are distributed to states to offset part of the costs of the education needs of children with disabilities. In 2005, OSEP required that states receiving IDEA Part C and Part B (section 619) funds report outcome data annually on the progress of children receiving services for at least six months of service (Greenwood et al., 2007). Beginning in February 2007, states were required to report data on children, birth through age 5, upon entry into special education services. In February 2008, and annually thereafter, states had an additional requirement of reporting data on children upon entry and exit from special education services. OSEP's program of accountability required states to report data on three functional outcomes: positive social skills, knowledge, and skills, and appropriate behavior to meet needs. Each state designed their individual accountability plan to report outcomes in these three functional areas.

Measuring Child Outcomes

The Teaching Strategies GOLD is an observation-based teacher rating instrument designed to assess the ongoing development and learning of children birth through kindergarten (Kim, Lambert, & Burts, 2013). The tool has 38 objectives that are operationalized into 53 rating scale items organized into the following developmental domains: social-emotional, physical, language, cognitive, literacy, and mathematics (Kim et al., 2013). Many of the objectives include dimensions that are intended to help guide teachers thinking and decision making. Teachers collect on-going observations and rate children's skills, knowledge and behavior along a 10-point progression of development

and learning from "Not Yet" (Level 0) to Level 9 (exceeds kindergarten expectations) (Lambert, Kim, & Burts, 2013). Levels 2, 4, 6, and 8 are indicators and include examples tied to chronological ages. Levels 1, 3, 5, 7, and 9 and in-between levels allow for more steps to the progression, so that teachers can indicate skills are emerging but not yet fully developed (Heroman et al., 2010). Teachers rate children three times. These checkpoint periods are fall, winter, and spring.

The Early Childhood Outcome Center cross-referenced the dimensions assessed within Teaching Strategies GOLD with the three child outcomes required by OSEP for Part B/619 and Part C programs, to assess the degree to which these instruments measure the required outcomes (ECTA Center, n.d.).

CHAPTER THREE

METHODOLOGY

This chapter describes the purpose of the study, participants, procedures, independent variables, dependent measures, research questions, and data analysis.

The purpose of this descriptive correlational study was to determine the effect of high quality teacher-child interactions in preschool classrooms, as measured by the CLASS assessment, on child outcomes in the developmental domains of language, literacy and cognitive development as measured by GOLD assessment.

Research Design

This quantitative correlational study was designed to determine if a significant relationship exists between teacher-child interactions and child outcomes as measured by the GOLD assessment. The independent variable in this study was teacher-child interactions as measured by the CLASS assessment. The dependent variable was child outcomes.

Research Questions

The following research questions guided this study:

Research Question #1. At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and the Language score in GOLD?

Research Question #2. At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Concept Development score (CLASS) and the Cognitive score in GOLD?

Research Question #3. At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and teacher experience?

Research Question #4. Is there a significant difference between CLASS scores in the area of language modeling for teachers based on teacher certification?

Questions 1, 2 and 3, were analyzed using a Spearman correlation and alpha level .05 to avoid type one errors. Question 4 was analyzed using an independent sample two-tailed *t*-test and alpha level .05 to avoid type one errors.

Participants and Program Description

The participants in the study are groups of children in preschool classrooms. There are 37 sessions of preschool; this included seven full day classes and 30 half-day classes taught by 24 teachers. The groups were comprised of either 3 or 4-year-old children. Children were enrolled into the program if they have a verified disability, Title 1 eligible, or are parent pay. In 2014- 2015, 480 children were enrolled in the program. The school district employs teachers who hold a state teaching certificate and are endorsed to teach either early childhood education or early childhood special education.

The district preschool program provides learning experiences that will promote developmental rigor for each learner. The curriculum is aligned with the kindergarten through fifth grade program to provide a seamless transition from preschool to kindergarten. In addition, the curriculum is aligned to the Nebraska Early Learning Guidelines and the GOLD assessment. A child's day is equally divided between whole group, small group and child choice experiences to support socialemotional, physical, cognitive, and language development. Language, literacy, and mathematical experiences are integrated throughout the day.

In 2014-2105, 89% of 4-year-old classes and 25% of the 3-year old classes were blended. Blended programs in the district are based on the belief that best teaching practices, integrated throughout the child's day, benefit all children. Furthermore, all children regardless of ability or funding source have the necessary opportunities and supports to learn and thrive.

Data Collection Procedures

For the purposes of this quantitative study, data contained within this study was collected using the GOLD and CLASS assessments. GOLD data was collected and archived within the district data management system. CLASS data was collected and archived by district administrators. The data represented by the CLASS and GOLD assessments was correlated with a specific preschool teacher.

Instruments

Teacher-child interactions were measured and reported using the Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS). The CLASS is an observational instrument developed to assess classroom quality in preschool classrooms and has been validated in 2,000 classrooms (Pianta et al., 2008). CLASS is comprised of three broad domains: Emotional Support, Classroom Organizations, and Instructional Support. CLASS was developed based on an extensive literature review as well as scales used in large-scale studies from the National Institute of Child Health and Human Development (Pianta et al., 2008). Classroom observers participate in a two-day CLASS training to provide observers with a clear and comprehensive understanding of purpose and procedures of the instrument (Pianta et al., 2008). At the end of the course, observers must take and pass a reliability test in which they watch and code classroom segments (Pianta et al., 2008). Furthermore, according to Pianta et al. (2008), the criterion validity is strong as CLASS relates to the Early Childhood Environmental Rating Scale, Revised Edition (ECERS-R), a widely used measure of classroom quality. Specifically CLASS has strong associations with the ECERS-R factor, interactions. Interactions measure the extent to which classrooms promote teacher-child interactions.

Teaching Strategies GOLD assessment system is an authentic, observational assessment system for all areas of development and learning (Heroman et al., 2010). Teachers observe and document children's development during meaningful everyday experiences across six developmental domains. Three times a year teachers score the observations by comparing a child's skills and behaviors to research-based indicators of learning and development (Heroman et al., 2010). According to Kim and Smith (2010), Teaching Strategies *GOLD* has adequate internal consistency reliability and is appropriate for measuring a broad scope of development and learning for children in a wide range of ages.

Data Analysis

The results of the data were analyzed to determine if there was correlation between the effects of teacher-child interactions and child outcomes. The data analysis used descriptive and inferential statistics on each of the research questions. Descriptive statistics include mean and standard deviation. Questions 1, 2, and 3 were analyzed using a Spearman correlation and alpha level .05 to avoid type one errors. Question 4 was analyzed using an independent sample two-tailed *t*-test and alpha level .05 to avoid type one errors. According to Creswell (2012), a correlational research design is used to describe the degree of association between two or more variables. Additionally, it is used to determine the strength of the relationship as well as the direction (Creswell, 2012).

CHAPTER FOUR

RESULTS

Accountability in early childhood is required by state and federal regulations. High quality early childhood programs are where children thrive and grow and thus set the foundation for future learning. Strong child outcomes and teacher-child interactions are two critical indicators of quality. In Nebraska, school districts are required to measure children's progress in learning and development utilizing the Teaching Strategies GOLD (GOLD) assessment system. School districts are also required to measure early childhood program quality. Currently, school districts are required to use the Early Childhood Rating Scale (ECERS-R) to measure program quality; however beginning in 2016-2017 school districts may choose to use the Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS).

The purpose of this correlation study was to determine the effect of teacher-child interactions on child outcomes. The study analyzed preschool children outcomes on the GOLD and measured teacher-child interactions with the CLASS in 37 preschool classrooms.

For research question 1, 2, and 3, the study sample included 37 preschool classrooms. Data were analyzed using a Spearman Correlation to determine the significant relationship between the variables. The design study was quantitative comparing teacher-child interactions and child outcomes, teachers' years of experience and child outcomes. The dependent variable in this study was teacher-child interactions as measured by the CLASS assessment. The independent variable was teacher certification.

For research question 4, the study sample included 24 preschool teachers. An independent *t*-test compared teacher certification to child outcomes in the area of language. The independent variable in this study will be teacher-child interactions as measured by the CLASS assessment. The dependent variable will be the child outcomes as measured by GOLD.

Research Question #1

At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and the Language score in GOLD?

Language Modeling is the way in which teachers intentionally encourage, respond to and expand on children's language. It consists of meaningful conversations between children and teachers. The Language domain broadly measures expressive and receptive language including understanding complex language and conversational skills. As seen in Table 1, a correlation for the data revealed that there was not a significant relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and the Language score in GOLD, $r_2 =$ +0.019, n = 37.

Table 1

Spearman Rank-Order Correlation Coefficient for Classroom Assessment Scoring System

$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	Classroom	Language Modeling CLASS High = 6.13 Low = 2.75 Low = 523.9		R_I	R_2	ľ _s	
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	1	3.75	692.59	13	27		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	2	3.75	676.83	13	23		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	3	2.75	543.36				
	4	2.75	692.87	2.5	28		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	5	4.38	567.58	19.5	8		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	6	4.38	591.60	19.5	12		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	7	3.63	524.63	8.5	2		
10 5.75 615.23 33.5 14 11 5.75 607.80 33.5 13 12 5.13 695.44 31 31 13 4.50 552.89 22 6 14 4.50 589.00 22 11 15 3.75 540.00 13 3 16 3.75 662.09 13 19.5 17 3.13 569.55 5 9 18 3.13 736.00 5 36 19 4.88 695.00 28 30 20 5.88 736.06 35.5 16 22 4.25 693.07 17.5 29 23 4.25 659.27 17.5 18 24 6.13 671.60 37 22 25 3.75 562.33 13 7 26 5.13 523.90 31 1 27 5.13 698.88 31 32 28 3.88 686.60 16 25 29 2.50 714.50 1 34 30 4.88 579.45 28 10 31 4.88 627.50 28 15 32 4.75 687.17 25 26 33 3.13 735.06 5 35 34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5	8	3.63	665.25	8.5	21		
11 5.75 607.80 33.5 13 12 5.13 695.44 31 31 13 4.50 552.89 22 6 14 4.50 589.00 22 11 15 3.75 540.00 13 3 16 3.75 662.09 13 19.5 17 3.13 569.55 5 9 18 3.13 736.00 5 36 19 4.88 695.00 28 30 20 5.88 736.06 35.5 16 22 4.25 693.07 17.5 29 23 4.25 659.27 17.5 18 24 6.13 671.60 37 22 25 3.75 562.33 13 7 26 5.13 523.90 31 1 27 5.13 698.88 31 32 28 3.88 686.60 16 25 29 2.50 714.50 1 34 30 4.88 579.45 28 10 31 4.88 627.50 28 15 32 4.75 687.17 25 26 33 3.13 735.06 5 35 34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5	9	4.75	662.09	25	19.5		
12 5.13 695.44 31 31 13 4.50 552.89 22 6 14 4.50 589.00 22 11 15 3.75 540.00 13 3 16 3.75 662.09 13 19.5 17 3.13 569.55 5 9 18 3.13 736.00 5 36 19 4.88 695.00 28 30 20 5.88 736.06 35.5 16 22 4.25 693.07 17.5 29 23 4.25 659.27 17.5 18 24 6.13 671.60 37 22 25 3.75 562.33 13 7 26 5.13 523.90 31 1 27 5.13 698.88 31 32 28 3.88 686.60 16 25 29 2.50 714.50 1 34 30 4.88 579.45 28 10 31 4.88 627.50 28 15 32 4.75 687.17 25 26 33 3.13 735.06 5 35 34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5	10	5.75	615.23	33.5	14		
13 4.50 552.89 22 6 14 4.50 589.00 22 11 15 3.75 540.00 13 3 16 3.75 662.09 13 19.5 17 3.13 569.55 5 9 18 3.13 736.00 5 36 19 4.88 695.00 28 30 20 5.88 736.06 35.5 37 21 5.88 630.67 35.5 16 22 4.25 693.07 17.5 29 23 4.25 659.27 17.5 18 24 6.13 671.60 37 22 25 3.75 562.33 13 7 26 5.13 523.90 31 1 27 5.13 698.88 31 32 28 3.88 686.60 16 25 29 2.50 714.50 1 34 30 4.88 579.45 28 10 31 4.88 627.50 28 15 32 4.75 687.17 25 26 33 3.13 735.06 5 35 34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5	11	5.75	607.80	33.5	13		
14 4.50 589.00 22 11 15 3.75 540.00 13 3 16 3.75 662.09 13 19.5 17 3.13 569.55 5 9 18 3.13 736.00 5 36 19 4.88 695.00 28 30 20 5.88 736.06 35.5 37 21 5.88 630.67 35.5 16 22 4.25 693.07 17.5 29 23 4.25 659.27 17.5 18 24 6.13 671.60 37 22 25 3.75 562.33 13 7 26 5.13 523.90 31 1 27 5.13 698.88 31 32 28 3.88 686.60 16 25 29 2.50 714.50 1 34 30 4.88 579.45 28 10 31 4.88 627.50 28 15 32 4.75 687.17 25 26 33 3.13 735.06 5 35 34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5	12	5.13	695.44	31	31		
15 3.75 540.00 13 3 16 3.75 662.09 13 19.5 17 3.13 569.55 5 9 18 3.13 736.00 5 36 19 4.88 695.00 28 30 20 5.88 736.06 35.5 37 21 5.88 630.67 35.5 16 22 4.25 693.07 17.5 29 23 4.25 659.27 17.5 18 24 6.13 671.60 37 22 25 3.75 562.33 13 7 26 5.13 523.90 31 1 27 5.13 698.88 31 32 28 3.88 686.60 16 25 29 2.50 714.50 1 34 30 4.88 579.45 28 10 31 4.88 627.50 28 15 32 4.75 687.17 25 26 33 3.13 735.06 5 35 34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5	13	4.50	552.89	22	6		
16 3.75 662.09 13 19.5 17 3.13 569.55 5 9 18 3.13 736.00 5 36 19 4.88 695.00 28 30 20 5.88 736.06 35.5 37 21 5.88 630.67 35.5 16 22 4.25 693.07 17.5 29 23 4.25 659.27 17.5 18 24 6.13 671.60 37 22 25 3.75 562.33 13 7 26 5.13 523.90 31 1 27 5.13 698.88 31 32 28 3.88 686.60 16 25 29 2.50 714.50 1 34 30 4.88 579.45 28 10 31 4.88 627.50 28 15 32 4.75 687.17 25 26 33 3.13 735.06 5 35 34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5	14	4.50	589.00	22			
$ \begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		3.75	540.00		3		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	16	3.75	662.09	13	19.5		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	17	3.13	569.55		9		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		3.13	736.00		36		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		4.88	695.00	28	30		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	20	5.88	736.06	35.5	37		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		5.88	630.67	35.5	16		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	22	4.25	693.07	17.5	29		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	23	4.25	659.27	17.5			
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		6.13		37			
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$							
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		5.13	523.90				
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$	27	5.13	698.88	31	32		
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$				16			
$\begin{array}{cccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccccc$		2.50			34		
324.75687.172526333.13735.06535343.63545.898.55							
333.13735.06535343.63545.898.55							
34 3.63 545.89 8.5 5							
		3.13	735.06				
35 3.63 682.00 8.5 24	35	3.63	682.00	8.5	24		

Language Modeling Score and Teaching Strategies GOLD Language Domain Score

36	4.50	644.88	22	17	
37	4.75	701.93	25	33	
					0.019ns

Research Question #2

At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Concept Development score (CLASS) and the Cognitive Development score in GOLD?

Language Modeling is the way in which teachers intentionally encourage, respond to and expand on children's language. It consists of meaningful conversations between children and teachers. The Cognitive Development score broadly measures intellectual development including memory, classification and problem solving. As seen in Table 2, a correlation for the data revealed that there was not a significant relationship between the Concept Development score (CLASS) and the Cognitive Development score in GOLD, r_s = -0.031, n = 37.

Table 2

Spearman Rank-Order Correlation Coefficient for Classroom Assessment Scoring System

Classroom	Concept Development CLASS High 5.75 Low = 2.00	Cognition GOLD High = 733.83 Low = 498.70	R_{I}	<i>R</i> ₂	r _s
1	2.63	733.00	3.5	34	
2	2.63	705.92	3.5	27	
3	2.50	529.18	2	3	
4	3.00	651.20	5	17	
5	3.75	583.92	18	8	
6	3.75	628.40	18	15	
7	3.25	592.50	7.5	11	
8	3.25	715.00	7.5	29	
9	4.00	689.91	23	23	
10	4.75	587.38	30.5	10	
11	4.75	608.80	30.5	12	
12	4.25	724.28	27.5	31	
13	3.63	539.89	15.5	4	
14	3.63	615.13	15.5	14	
15	4.13	556.36	25	5	
16	5.25	683.36	33.5	22	
17	3.50	579.45	12.5	7	
18	3.50	730.58	12.5	32	
19	5.25	667.50	33.5	19	
20	5.38	748.24	35.5	36	
21	5.38	629.33	35.5	16	
22	3.38	710.36	9.5	28	
23	3.38	674.73	9.5	20	
24	5.75	656.93	37	18	
25	4.25	737.42	27.5	35	
26	4.13	498.70	25	1	
27	4.13	611.31	25	13	
28	3.88	690.00	21	24	
29	2.00	692.25	1	25	
30	3.88	523.18	21	2	
31	3.88	584.17	21	9	
32	4.75	698.56	30.5	26	
33	3.13	773.83	6	37	
34	3.50	572.89	12.5	6	
35	3.50	722.55	12.5	30	

Concept Development Score and Teaching Strategies GOLD Cognitive Domain Score

36	3.75	679.63	18	21	
37	4.75	731.07	30.5	33	
					0.013 ns

Research Question #3

At the end of the 2014-2015 school year, what is the strength of the relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and teacher experience?

Language Modeling is the way in which teachers intentionally encourage, respond to and expand on children's language. It consists of meaningful conversations between children and teachers. Teacher experience includes the total number of years of teaching. As seen in Table 3, a correlation for the data revealed that there was not a significant relationship between the Language Modeling score (CLASS) and teacher experience, $r_s =$ -0.03, n = 37.

Table 3

Spearman Rank-Order Correlation Coefficient for Teacher Experience and Classroom

Classroom	Teacher Experience (years)	Language Modeling CLASS High = 5.75 Low = 2.50	R_{I}	R_2	r_s
1	11	3.75	14.5	8	
2	8	2.75	11	2	
3	5	4.38	5.5	12	
4	2	3.63	1.5	5.5	
5	31	4.75	24	15.5	
6	6	5.75	7.5	21.5	
7	10	5.75	12.5	21.5	
8	7	5.13	9.5	19.5	
9	13	4.50	16.5	13.5	
10	18	3.75	19	8	
11	28	3.13	23	3.5	
12	13	4.88	16.5	17.5	
13	7	5.88	9.5	23	
14	20	4.25	20	11	
15	21	6.13	21	24	
16	4	3.75	4	8	
17	27	5.13	22	19.5	
18	6	3.88	7.5	10	
19	11	2.50	14.5	1	
20	10	4.88	12.5	17.5	
21	2 3	4.75	1.5	15.5	
22	3	3.13	3	3.5	
23	16	3.63	18	5.5	
24	5	4.50	5.5	13.5	
					0.05 ns

Assessment Scoring System Language Modeling Score

Research Question #4

Is there a significant difference between CLASS scores in the area of Language Modeling for teachers based on teacher certification?

Language Modeling is the way in which teachers intentionally encourage, respond to and expand on children's language. It consists of meaningful conversations between children and teachers. Teacher certification describes the type of endorsement a particular teacher holds. The fourth hypothesis was tested using an independent sample two-tailed *t*-test. There was not a statistically significant difference in CLASS Language Modeling scores between teachers who hold a early childhood special education teaching certificate (M = 3.53, SD = 1.09) and teacher's who hold an early childhood teaching certificate (M = 4.8, SD = 0.85), t(22) = -0.90, p = 0.38 (two-tailed). An alpha level of .05 was used to control for Type I errors.

Table 4

	Early Childhood Special Education Certified		Early Childhood Certified				
	М	SD	M	SD	t	р	d
CLASS Language Modeling	3.53	1.09	4.8	0.85	0.90	0.38	1.01

Independent t-test for CLASS Language Modeling Scores

CHAPTER FIVE

DISCUSSION AND CONCLUSIONS

The purpose of this correlation study was to determine the effect of teacher-child interactions on child outcomes. The study analyzed preschool children outcomes on the Teaching Strategies GOLD (GOLD) assessment system and measured teacher-child interactions with the Classroom Assessment Scoring System (CLASS) in 37 preschool classrooms.

This study compared teacher-child interactions to child outcomes in 3 and 4 year old preschool student classrooms. Children enrolled in the school district's preschool program were a mix of special education eligible children, parent pay, and Title eligible children. Title eligible children included those who were low birth weight, an English language learner, born to a mother less than 18 years old, or from a family that met the criteria for free or reduced lunch. The study also analyzed the effect of teacher certification on child outcomes.

Conclusions

The following conclusions were drawn from the study for each of the four research questions.

Research Question #1

The Spearman rank order of coefficient of correlation was used to determine the strength of the relationship between the rank order of classrooms rated for teacher-child interactions, as measured by the CLASS in the area of Language Modeling, and the rank order of mean classroom gains for student outcomes, as measured by GOLD in the Language Domain. No significant rank order correlation was found. Taken as a whole,

all groups met or exceeded the Widely-Held Expectations in the area of language as measured by GOLD. Widely-Held Expectations are generalizations about children's patterns of development and learning over time (The Primary Program: Growing and Learning in the Heartland Widely-Held Expectations, n.d.). The mean of the CLASS scores in area of Language Modeling was 4.3, in a 7-point range. According to the CLASS Manual (Pianta et al., 2008), 4.3 falls within the mid-range (3-5).

Research Question #2

The Spearman rank order of coefficient of correlation was used to determine the strength of the relationship between the rank order of classrooms rated for teacher-child interactions, as measured by the CLASS in the area of Concept Development, and the rank order of mean classroom gains for student outcomes, as measured by GOLD in the Cognitive Domain. No significant rank order correlation was found. Taken as a whole, all groups met or exceeded the Widely-Held Expectations in the area of cognition as measured by GOLD. The mean of the CLASS scores in area of Concept Development was 3.9. According to the CLASS Manual (Pianta et al., 2008), 3.9 falls within the midrange (3-5).

Research Question #3

The Spearman rank order of coefficient of correlation was used to determine the strength of the relationship between the rank order of classrooms rated for teacher-child interactions, as measured by the CLASS in the area of Language Modeling, and the rank order of mean of teacher's teaching experience. No significant rank order correlation was found. Factors that may contribute to these results include: 1) in the study sample there were few teachers in their first 3 years of teaching, 2) the school district has a well

established 3 year new teacher induction program, 3) teachers are provided professional development that focuses on language development, and 4) teachers are paired with a speech language pathologist to model and support the language development of all children.

Research Question #4

Research question #4 was used to compare teachers certified in early childhood special education, and teachers certified in early childhood education to determine if there was a difference in teacher-child interactions as measured by the CLASS. There was no statistically significant difference in teacher-child interaction based on teacher certification. Factors that may contribute to these results include: 1) teachers are provided professional development that focuses on language development, 2) the sample size of the general education certified teachers was small and, 3) teachers are paired with a speech language pathologist to model and support the language development of all children.

Discussion

A high quality preschool classroom provides opportunities to develop the skills and knowledge associated with children's school readiness. The classroom environment and child outcomes are two dimensions of quality that are measured and reported at both the local and state level. Evidence does suggest that classroom quality directly impacts child outcomes; however quality has been measured in various ways in the research literature (Denny et al., 2012).

The purpose of this study was to explore the relationship of teacher-child interactions on child outcomes. The research design was a correlational study to explore

the relationship between teacher-child interactions as measured by CLASS and child outcomes as measured by GOLD. These tools were specifically chosen to align to the statewide measurement system, Results Matter, designed to improve programs and supports for young children served by school districts and community partners (Nebraska Department of Education). Currently, Results Matter requires school districts to use GOLD to measure child outcomes and the Early Childhood Environmental Rating Scale (ECERS-R) to measure program quality. Beginning with the 2016-2017 school year, school districts may choose the CLASS as the program quality tool.

Although the results of the research did not show a statistically significant relationship between teacher-child interactions and child outcomes (in the areas of language and cognition) this is not a negative result. All children made progress and as a whole, the group met or exceeded the developmental expectations for their given age. In addition, the CLASS scores in both Language Modeling and Concept Development fell within the average range.

The first part of this discussion will focus on two factors, the assessment tool and the user. Both are essential to appropriately measure child outcomes.

The Assessment. This study utilized an authentic observation based assessment, GOLD, to measure child outcomes. The developmental and authentic assessment approach is intended to identify strengths and areas of concern (Kim & Smith, 2010). Professionals use the information obtained to guide planning and interventions. The value of authentic assessment has emerged over the past 25 years because of the need to make assessments more developmentally appropriate and functional. This has led to a professional sanctioning of observation-based assessments (i.e., authentic assessment) over conventional testing (i.e., standardized measures) (Bagnato, 2007; Neisworth & Bagnato, 2004; Neisworth & Bagnato, 2005). As defined by Bagnato and Yeh-Ho (2006), "Authentic assessment refers to the systematic recording of developmental observations over time about the naturally occurring behaviors and functional competencies of young children in daily routines by familiar and knowledgeable caregivers in a child's life" (p.16).

Research indicates that teachers impact children's outcomes, including language and cognition through interactions that provide instructional support (Curby et al., 2009; Hamre & Pianta, 2005; Mashburn et al., 2008). This strong body of research supporting teacher-child interactions impact on children's outcomes utilizes individual standardized measures of achievement. For example, in the studies by Curby et al., (2009), Hamre and Pianta, (2005), Mashburn et al., (2008), the researchers used the Peabody Picture Vocabulary Test-third edition, Oral and Written Language Scale, and the Woodcock – Johnson-III Test of Achievement to measure child outcomes. In each of these studies teacher-child interactions were measured using the CLASS. A review of the literature was unable to find studies that compared the teacher-child interactions to child outcomes utilizing an authentic assessment to measure child outcomes. Further research is necessary comparing the relationship of teacher-child interactions to child outcomes as measured by an authentic assessment.

The User. To measure child outcomes in GOLD, teachers collect observations throughout the school year. Three times a year, teachers rate each child's observable knowledge, skills and behavior according to bands of development based on widely-held expectations for children's development and learning. As a way to measure reliability with the GOLD assessment tool, teachers are required to complete the inter-rater reliability certification. According to Heroman, Burts, Berke, and Bickart, (2010) interrater reliability certification helps teachers increase effectiveness when identifying levels of children's development and learning. By comparison, an outside observer completes the CLASS assessment. The observer completes a two-day training and must successfully pass a rigorous reliability assessment.

As mentioned earlier, the child outcome scores in this study as a whole demonstrated children's skills and knowledge were age appropriate. As a whole, teacherchild interactions were in the average range. However, it is interesting to note that when looking at the ranking of classrooms individually, there are examples of classrooms with some of the lowest CLASS scores (low range) that recorded the strongest child outcome scores. This questions the reliability of some of the GOLD classroom scores. To put it simply, when teachers identify and rate the levels of children's development within their classroom they are self-reporting. Is it possible that teachers are inflating their scores to demonstrate their effectiveness as a teacher? Are teachers consistently implementing the GOLD assessment tool with fidelity?

Teacher-based observational assessment, such as GOLD, is more subjective than individual standardized measures (Cabell, Justice, Zucker, & Kilday, 2009). Mashburn and Henry (2004) found that teacher ratings of children's skills had high variability. Miesels, Wen, and Beachy-Quick (2010) underscore the importance of ongoing professional development and support for teachers to include the significance of performing and understanding the assessment tool within its context. This leads to the conclusion that successful completion of the inter-rater reliability by teachers, which is required once every three years, is insufficient to ensure that the assessment is being implemented as intended. In other words, there must be additional supports and processes in place to demonstrate that teachers are implementing the assessment tools with fidelity.

Implementation fidelity is the focus on the supports that are necessary to ensure that a program is being implemented as intended (Downer, 2013). Improving teachers' implementation of GOLD is a key mechanism to ensuring child outcomes are measured and ultimately reported with fidelity. In addition to the required online reliability test every three years, ongoing coaching and self-reflection tools are two approaches that hold promise to improve the implementation of GOLD or other authentic assessments. Fox, Hemmeter, Snyder, Binder, and Clark, (2011) found that systematically designed coaching can support teachers to implement with fidelity evidence based practices.

Collecting observations on more than 23 developmental objectives, three times a year on an average of 23 children can be a daunting task for teachers. Use of a self-reflection tool may help teachers see the big picture and understand the "why" behind measuring child outcomes. Colorado Department of Education has developed the *Self-Reflection Tool for Early Childhood Teachers on the Effective Use of TS GOLD for Results Matter Colorado* (Results Matter/Colorado Department of Education, 2013). This tool is designed for teachers to use at the beginning of the school year and during the three checkpoint periods. A self-reflection tool paired with coaching may be used to build the confidence and competence of teachers to implement an authentic assessment.

Teacher Experience and Certification. The results of this study indicate that neither years of experience nor type of teacher certification had a statistically significant

impact in the area of Language Modeling. Specifically, teachers holding an early childhood special education endorsement did not show a statistically significant difference compared to teachers who hold an early childhood general education endorsement. It is important to look at the area of language modeling because the large majority of children with an Individualized Education Plan (IEP) in the preschool classrooms have a language delay. In inclusive classrooms, children with IEPs are taught by either a general education teacher or a special education teacher. Although all children with a language delay have the support and services of a speech language pathologist, it is the classroom teacher that intentionally facilitates language development throughout the school day. This study provides evidence that children receive high quality instruction that stimulates language development regardless of the type of early childhood teaching endorsement. Delivery of high quality, stimulating preschool education is challenging and requires a strong skill set (Early et al., 2007). Furthermore, educational attainment and/or major will not substitute for the skill set needed to teach preschool (Early et al., 2007).

Implications for Research

When measuring child outcomes, authentic measures are important when comparing children's current functional performance to age-expected functioning. Previous research concludes that there is a strong relationship between teacher-child interactions and child outcomes utilizing individual standardized measures. Based on the review of literature, further research is necessary to compare the relationship of teacherchild interactions to child outcomes as measured by an authentic assessment (i.e., GOLD). Furthermore, there is a need for research that includes authentic measures paired with standardized measures to assess child outcomes.

In the review of the literature, there was very limited information available on the psychometric properties of Teaching Strategies GOLD. Further research is needed on the reliability and validity data of Teaching Strategies GOLD including children with varying disabilities.

Implications for Practice and Policy

School readiness and school achievement are at the forefront of local, state, and national concern and policy development. Early childhood education continues to receive national attention and this focus is great for children. There is a clear body of research that indicates high quality early childhood programs provide opportunities to develop the skills and knowledge associated with children's school readiness. Assessment and accountability plays a pivotal role in quality early childhood education and intervention. An authentic assessment tool should be used as part of the outcome measurement process, along with other sources of evidence, not as a stand-alone tool, to report outcomes for children.

The Nebraska Results Matter Task Force Committee should review their current practices. A unified and sustained focus on valid and reliable methods for measuring outcomes for young children, including those with disabilities, coupled with quality programs, is needed to improve early children education programs. The Task Force or school districts may also want to consider developing self-reflection tools, similar to those used in Colorado, as a way to increase the reliability of the child outcome measurement tool. Also, the Nebraska Department of Education may want to consider the incentive grants for school districts to train coaches specific to early childhood implementation of Results Matter. School districts may want to consider the results of this research study when selecting environment measurement tools as required at the end of the 2015-2016 school year.

Summary

Measuring child outcomes is not a simple task. If school districts are required to measure and report child outcomes then we must ensure that the right tools(s) are being used. The tools must have strong psychometric properties. Teachers need ongoing support and coaching to ensure they are implementing the assessment tool with fidelity.

There is a disconnect between the research and practice. As mentioned throughout this study, current research provides evidence of a relationship between teacher-child interactions and child outcomes using standardized individualized evaluation measures. Yet, in practice, child outcomes are assessed with authentic measures. Further research should focus on studies that include both an authentic assessment and an authentic measure paired with standardized measures to assess child outcomes.

REFERENCES

- Bagnato, S. J., Neisworth, J. T., & Pretti-Frontczak, K. (2010). LINKing authentic assessment and early childhood intervention: Best measures for best practices.
 Baltimore, MD: Paul H. Brookes Pub.
- Bagnato, S. J., & Ho, H. Y. (2006). High stakes testing with preschool children: Violation of professional standards for evidence based practice in early childhood intervention. *KEDI Journal of Educational Policy*, *3*(1)
- Bagnato, S. J., Elliott, S. N., & Witt, J. (2007). Authentic assessment for early childhood intervention best practices. the guilford school practitioner series Guilford Press. 72
 Spring Street, New York, NY 10012. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/docview/62026676?accountid=1469
 2
- Bagnato, S. J., & Neisworth, J. T. (1991). Assessment for early intervention: Best practices for professionals. New York, NY, US: Guilford Press.
- Bodrova, E., & Leong, D. J. (2005). High quality preschool programs: What would Vygotsky say? *Early Education and Development, 16*(4), 435-444.
- Bronfenbrenner, U., & Ceci, S. (1994). Nature-nurture reconceptualized in development perspective: a bioecological model. Psychological Review, 101(4), Retrieved from http://studyforquals.pbworks.com/f/BronfenbrennerCeci.pdf

- Bronfenbrenner, U. (1986). Ecology of the family as a context for human development: Research perspectives. *Developmental Psychology*, *22*(6), 723.
- Bronfenbrenner, U., & Morris, P. A. (1998). The ecology of developmental processes.
- Bronfenbrenner, U., Morris, P., Damon, W., & Lerner, R. M. (1998). Handbook of child psychology. Handbook of child psychology, 1.
- Burchinal, M. R., Roberts, J. E., Riggins Jr, R., Zeisel, S. A., Neebe, E., & Bryant, D.
 (2000). Relating quality of center-based child care to early cognitive and language development longitudinally. *Child Development*, 71(2), 339-357.
- Cabell, S. Q., DeCoster, J., LoCasale-Crouch, J., Hamre, B. K., & Pianta, R. C. (2013).
 Variation in the effectiveness of instructional interactions across preschool classroom settings and learning activities. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly, 28*(4), 820-830.

doi:http://dx.doi.org.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/10.1016/j.ecresq.2013.07.007

- Cabell, S. Q., Justice, L. M., Zucker, T. A., & Kilday, C. R. (2009). Validity of Teacher Report for Assessing the Emergent Literacy Skills of At-Risk Preschoolers. Language, Speech & Hearing Services In Schools, 40(2), 161-173. doi:10.1044/0161-1461(2009/07-0099)
- Creswell, J. (2012). Educational research: Planning, conducting, and evaluating quantitative and qualitative research (4th ed.). Boston: Pearson.

The children of the cost, quality, and outcomes study go to school, executive summary (1999). *Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina, Frank Porter Graham Child Development Center*. Retrieved June 28, 2015, from <u>http://fpg.unc.edu/sites/fpg.unc.edu/files/resources/reports-and-policy-</u> <u>briefs/NCEDL_CQO_executive_summary.pdf</u>

- Curby, T. W., LoCasale-Crouch, J., Konold, T. R., Pianta, R. C., Howes, C., Burchinal, M., . . . Barbarin, O. (2009). The relations of observed pre-K classroom quality profiles to children's achievement and social competence. Early Education and Development, 20(2), 346-372. Retrieved from http://search.proquest.com.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/docview/61848018?accountid=1469
- Denny, J. H., Hallam, R., & Homer, K. (2012). A multi-instrument examination of preschool classroom quality and the relationship between program, classroom, and teacher characteristics. *Early Education & Development*, 23(5), 678-696.
- Division for Early Childhood. (2014). DEC recommended practices in early intervention/early childhood special education 2014. Retrieved from http://www.dec-sped.org/recommendedpractices
- Dombro, A. L., Jablon, J. R., & Stetson, C. (2011). *Powerful interactions: How to connect with children to extend their learning* National Association for the Education of Young Children.

- Downer, J. (2013). Applying Lessons Learned from Evaluations of Model Early Care and Education Programs to Preparation for Effective Implementation at Scale. In T. Halle, A. Metz & I. Martinez-Beck (Eds.), *Applying Implementation Science in early Childhood Programs and Systems* (pp. 157-169) Baltimore: Paul H. Brookes
- Early, D. M., Maxwell, K. L., Burchinal, M., Bender, R. H., Ebanks, C., Henry, G. T., & Vandergrift, N. (2007). Teachers' education, classroom quality, and young children's academic skills: Results from seven studies of preschool programs. *Child Development*, 78(2), 558-580. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2007.01014.x
- Frede, E. C., Gilliam, W. S., & Schweinhart, L. J. (2011). Assessing accountability and ensuring continuous program improvement. In E. Zigler, W. S. Gilliam & S. W. Barnett (Eds.), *The pre K debates* (pp. 152-159) Brookes.
- Fox, L., Hemmeter, M. L., Snyder, P., Binder, D. P., & Clarke, S. (2011). Coaching early childhood special educators to implement a comprehensive model for promoting young children's social competence. Topics in Early Childhood Special Education, 31(3), 178-192.
- Garner, P. W. 1., pgarner1@gmu.edu, Mahatmya, D., Moses, L. K., & Bolt, E. N. 1. (2014). Associations of preschool type and Teacher–Child relational quality with young children's social-emotional competence.*Early Education & Development*, 25(3), 399-420. doi:10.1080/10409289.2013.801706
- Ginsburg, K. R., American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Communications, & American Academy of Pediatrics Committee on Psychosocial Aspects of Child and

Family Health. (2007). The importance of play in promoting healthy child development and maintaining strong parent-child bonds. *Pediatrics, 119*(1), 182-191. doi:119/1/182 [pii]

- Greenwood, C. R., Walker, D., Hornbeck, M., Hebbeler, K., & Spiker, D. (2007).
 Progress developing the kansas early childhood special education accountability system initial findings using ECO and COSF. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 27(1), 2-18.
- Guo, Y., Piasta, S. B., Justice, L. M., & Kaderavek, J. N. (2010). Relations among preschool teachers' self-efficacy, classroom quality, and children's language and literacy gains. *Teaching and Teacher Education*, 26(4), 1094-1103.
- Halberstadt, A. G., Denham, S. A., & Dunsmore, J. C. (2001). Affective social competence. *Social Development*, 10(1), 79-119. Retrieved from <u>http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=a9h&AN=4407095&si</u> <u>te=ehost-live</u>
- Hamre, B. K. (2014). Teachers' Daily Interactions With Children: An Essential Ingredient in Effective Early Childhood Programs. Child Development Perspectives, 8(4), 223-230.
- Hamre, B. B., & Pianta, R. C. (2005). Can Instructional and Emotional Support in the First-Grade Classroom Make a Difference for Children at Risk of School Failure?. Child Development, 76(5), 949-967. doi:10.1111/j.1467-8624.2005.00889.x

- Hamre, B. K., & Pianta R. C. (2007). Learning opportunities in preschool and early elementary classrooms. In R. C. Painta, M. J. Cox & K. Snow (Eds.), School Readiness, early learning and the transition to kindergarten. (pp. 49-84) Baltimore: Brookes.
- Hamre, B. K., Pianta, R. C., Burchinal, M., Field, S., LoCasale-Crouch, J., Downer, J. T.,
 ... Scott-Little, C. (2012). A course on effective teacher-child interactions effects on teacher beliefs, knowledge, and observed practice. *American Educational Research Journal*, 49(1), 88-123.
- Hebbeler, K., Barton, L. R., & Mallik, S. (2008). Assessment and accountability for programs serving young children with disabilities. *Exceptionality*, *16*(1), 48-63.
 Retrieved
 from<u>http://search.proquest.com.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/docview/61971239?accountid=</u>
 14692
- Heroman, C., Burts, D., Berke, K., & Bickart, T. (2010). The creative curriculum for preschool—Volume 5, objectives for development & learning: Birth through kindergarten.
- Howes, C., Fuligni, A. S., Hong, S. S., Huang, Y. D. 4., & Lara-Cinisomo, S. (2013). The preschool instructional context and Child–Teacher relationships. *Early Education & Development*, 24(3), 273-291. doi:10.1080/10409289.2011.649664
- Kelly-Vance, L., & Ryalls, B. O. (2008). 33 best practices in play assessment and intervention.

Kelly-Vance, L., & Ryalls, B. O. (2005). A systematic, reliable approach to play assessment in preschoolers. *School Psychology International, 26*(4), 398-412. Retrieved from<u>http://search.proquest.com.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/docview/62068719?accountid=</u>

<u>14692</u>

- Kim, D., Lambert, R. G., & Burts, D. C. (2013). Evidence of the validity of teaching strategies GOLD® assessment tool for english language learners and children with disabilities. *Early Education & Development*, 24(4), 574-595.
- Kim, D., & Smith, J. (2010). Evaluation of two observational assessment systems for children's development and learning. *NHSA Dialog*, *13*(4), 253-267. Retrieved from<u>http://search.proquest.com.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/docview/822508002?accountid</u> =14692
- Lambert, R. G., Kim, D. H., & Burts, D. C. (2013). Using teacher ratings to track the growth and development of young children using the teaching strategies GOLD® assessment system. Journal of Psychoeducational Assessment, 0
- La Paro, K. M., Pianta, R. C., & Stuhlman, M. (2004). The classroom assessment scoring system: Findings from the prekindergarten year. *The Elementary School Journal*, , 409-426.
- Ladd, G. W., Herald, S. L., & Kochel, K. P. (2006). School readiness: Are there social prerequisites? *Early Education & Development*, 17(1), 115-150. doi:10.1207/s15566935eed1701_6

- Lifter, K., Mason, E. J., & Barton, E. E. (2011). Children's play where we have been and where we could go. *Journal of Early Intervention*, *33*(4), 281-297.
- Logan, J., Piasta, S., Justice, L., Schatschneider, C., & Petrill, S. (2011). Children's attendance rates and quality of teacher-child interactions in at-risk preschool classrooms: Contribution to children's expressive language growth. *Child & Youth Care Forum, 40*(6), 457-477. doi:10.1007/s10566-011-9142-x
- Mashburn, A. J., & Henry, G. T. (2004). Assessing School Readiness: Validity and Bias in Preschool and Kindergarten Teachers' Ratings. Educational Measurement: Issues & Practice, 23(4), 16-30. doi:10.1111/j.1745-3992.2004.tb00165.x
- Mashburn, A. J., Pianta, R. C., Hamre, B. K., Downer, J. T., Barbarin, O. A., Bryant, D., Howes, C. (2008). Measures of classroom quality in prekindergarten and children's development of academic, language, and social skills. Child Development, 79(3), 732-749.
- McLean, M., Worley, M., & Bailey, D.B. (2004). Assessing infants and preschoolers with special needs (3rd ed.). Columbus, OH: Pearson.
- Meisels, S. J. (2007). Accountability in early childhood: No easy answers. . In R. C.
 Pianta, M. J. Cox & K. Snow (Eds.), *School readiness and the transition to kindergarten* (pp. 31 – 48) Baltimore: Paul H. Brookes.

- Meisels, S. s., Xiaoli, W., & Beachy-Quick, K. (2010). Authentic Assessment for Infants and Toddlers: Exploring the Reliability and Validity of the Ounce Scale. Applied Developmental Science, 14(2), 55-71. doi:10.1080/10888691003697911
- National Association of the Education Young Children. (2005). Position statements of NAEYC Retrieved June 26,2015 www.naeyc.org/about/ positions.asp
- National Association for the Education of Young Children & National Association of Early Childhood Specialists in State Departments of Education. (2003). Joint position statement: Early childhood curriculum, assessment, and program evaluation.
- Neisworth, J. T., & Bagnato, S. J. (2004). The mismeasure of young children the authentic assessment alternative. *Infants and Young Children*, *17*(3), 198-212.
- Office of Early Childhood | NDE. (n.d.). Retrieved June 26, 2015, from http://www.education.ne.gov/oec/rm/rm.html
- Office of Management and Budget, Expect More.gov (2003) Not performing programs. Retrieved from http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/omb/assets/OMB/expectmore/index.ht ml
- Outcomes Measurement: Instrument Crosswalks. (n.d.). Retrieved June 27, 2015, from http://ectacenter.org/eco/pages/crosswalks.asp
- Outcomes Measurement: Instrument Crosswalks. (n.d.). Retrieved June 27, 2015, from http://ectacenter.org/eco/pages/crosswalks.asp

- Phaneuf, R. L., & Silberglitt, B. (2003). Tracking preschoolers' language and preliteracy development using a general outcome measurement system one education district's experience. *Topics in Early Childhood Special Education*, 23(3), 114-123.
- Pianta, R. C., La Paro, K. M., & Hamre, B. K. (2008). Classroom assessment scoring system (CLASS) manual: K-3 Paul H. Brookes Publishing Company.
- Pianta, R. C., Mashburn, A. J., Downer, J. T., Hamre, B. K., & Justice, L. (2008). Effects of web-mediated professional development resources on teacher–child interactions in pre-kindergarten classrooms. *Early Childhood Research Quarterly*, 23(4), 431-451. doi:http://dx.doi.org.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/10.1016/j.ecresq.2008.02.001
- Pianta, R., <u>rcp4p@virginia.edu</u>, Howes, C., Burchinal, M., Bryant, D., Clifford, R., Early, D., & Barbarin, O. (2005). Features of pre-kindergarten programs, classrooms, and teachers: Do they predict observed classroom quality and child-teacher interactions? *Applied Developmental Science*, *9*(3), 144-159. doi:10.1207/s1532480xads0903 2
- Pretti-Frontczak, K., Bagnato, S. J., Macy, M., & Sexton, D. B. (2011). Data-driven decision making to plan programs and promote performance. In C. Groark, S. Eidelman, L. A. Kaczmarek & S. P. Maude (Eds.), (pp. 55-80). Santa Barbara, CA US: Praeger/ABC-CLIO. Retrieved from http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=psyh&AN=2011-

17915-022&site=ehost-live

The Primary Program: Growing and Learning in the Heartland Widely-Held Expectations, (n.d.) Retrieved from http://www.education.ne.gov/OEC/pubs/pri_pro/WidelyHeld.pdf

Results Matter/Colorado Department of Education (August 2, 2013). Self-Reflection Tool for Early Childhood Teachers on the Effective Use of TS GOLD for Results Matter–Colorado. Denver: Colorado Department of Education: http://www.cde.state.co.us/resultsmatter/index.htm

Reyes MR1, Brackett MA1, marc.brackett@yale.edu, Rivers SE1, White M, Salovey P. Classroom emotional climate, student engagement, and academic achievement. J Educ Psychol. 2012;104(3):700-

712.http://search.ebscohost.com/login.aspx?direct=true&db=eue&AN=79758830&si te=ehost-live. doi: 10.1037/a0027268.

- Rubin, K. H., Bukowski, W. M., & Parker, J. G. (1998). Peer interactions, relationships, and groups. *Handbook of Child Psychology*,
- Sabol, T. J., & Pianta, R. C. (2014). Do standard measures of preschool quality used in statewide policy predict school readiness? *Education*, 9(2), 116-164.
- Son, S. C., Kwon, K., Jeon, H., & Hong, S. (2013). Head start classrooms and Children's school readiness benefit from teachers' qualifications and ongoing training. *Child & Youth Care Forum, 42*(6), 525-553. doi:10.1007/s10566-013-9213-2

Statutory Degree and Credentialing Requirements for Head Start Teaching Staff. (n.d.). Retrieved June 26, 2015, from

http://eclkc.ohs.acf.hhs.gov/hslc/standards/im/2008/resour_ime_012_0081908.html

- Swim, T. (2007). Earlychildhood NEWS Article Reading Center. Retrieved July 28, 2015
- U.S. Department of Education, Ed.gov (n.d.) Building the legacy: IDEA 2004 Retrieved from http://idea.ed.gov
- Vandell, D., & Wolfe, B. (2000). *Child care quality: Does it matter and does it need to be improved?* Institute for Research on Poverty Madison, WI.

Vygotsky, L. S. (1978). Mind in society: The development of higher mental process.

- Walker, D., Carta, J. J., Greenwood, C. R., & Buzhardt, J. F. (2008). The use of individual growth and developmental indicators for progress monitoring and intervention decision making in early education. *Exceptionality*, *16*(1), 33-47.
 Retrieved
 from http://search.proquest.com.leo.lib.unomaha.edu/docview/61959776?accountid=14692
- Zigler, E., Gilliam, W. S., & Barnett, W. S. (2011). *The pre-K debates: Current controversies and issues*. ERIC.